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LEGISLATION 

Reduction in VAT rates from 1 
July 2020 

On 12 June 2020, the German 
cabinet presented a government 
draft for a Second Law to 
Implement Tax Relief Measures 
to Overcome the Corona Crisis 
(Second Corona Tax Relief 
Law). This law will implement the 
tax measures set out in the 
grand coalition’s stimulus 
package, which should be 
applied without delay. 

The draft law includes the 
following VAT measures in 
particular: 

‒ Reduction of VAT: 
Application guidance for a 
six-month decrease in VAT 
from 19 to 16 per cent, and 
from 7 to 5 per cent in the 
case of the reduced VAT 
rate, (in each case from 1 
July 2020 until 31 December 
2020) is, by all accounts, 
already being prepared by 
the German Ministry of 
Finance (BMF); 

‒ Deferral of import VAT: The 
due date of import VAT will 
be deferred to the twenty-
sixth of the second month 
following the import; the date 
for the first application of this 

will be published in a BMF 
guidance. 

Decrease in VAT 
The decrease in VAT from 19 to 
16 per cent, and from 7 to 5 per 
cent in the case of the reduced 
VAT rate, applies to all 
transactions subject to VAT for 
six months from 1 July 2020. 
That means that all supplies of 
goods and services as well as 
benefits in kind are affected, 
even if special provisions exist 
such as those for travel services 
or the differential taxation in 
accordance with § 25a German 
VAT Law (UStG). The VAT rate 
reduction shall also apply for 
intra-Community purchases 
subject to VAT and imports for 
countries outside the EU. The 
same applies for supplies of 
services which are provided by a 
trader located abroad and 
subject to the so-called reverse 
charge procedure. Exceptions to 
the VAT reduction are 
agricultural and forestry 
operations in accordance with  
§ 24 UStG. 

The VAT rate reduction applies 
for all transactions executed 
from 1 July to 31 December 
2020. The time at which the 
supply is provided must 
therefore be identified. 
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The time of collection of 
payment, the time at which the 
invoice is issued, the day the 
contract is concluded and the 
day the order is received are 
irrelevant. Even in cases of cash 
accounting (§ 20 UStG) when 
the transaction is effected is the 
relevant factor. 

For supplies of goods and 
services subject to VAT, the VAT 
rate reduction also applies to the 
extent that the tax arose on 
prepayments before 1 July 2020 
at the VAT rates of 19 or 7 per 
cent, respectively. The 
calculation of this VAT for the 
prepayment period must be 
corrected for that in which the 
supply of goods or services is 
carried out.  

As in the case of previous VAT 
rate changes, the publication of 
an accompanying BMF guidance 
is planned for the temporary 
decrease of the standard and 
reduced VAT rates. The 
guidance shall be substantively 
based on the provisions of the 
guidance of 10 February 1998 – 
IV C 3-S 7210-20/98 and of 11 
August 2006 – IV A 5 - S 7210 - 
23/06, which were enacted for 
the then VAT rate increases. A 
draft can be found here. 

Due date for import VAT 
deferred 
Import VAT for which a payment 
moratorium has been approved 
in accordance with Article 110 
(b) or (c) of the Union Customs 
Code will in future – by 
derogation from legal customs 
provisions – be due on twenty-
sixth of the second calendar 
month following the month in 
question.  

The deferral of the due date by 
around 6 weeks should result in 
a liquidity effect from which, 
initially, all importing companies 
will profit. For a large number of 
companies that use a permanent 

extension for the submission of 
advance VAT returns, this 
deferral will as a rule mean that 
a potential input VAT credit will 
be available for the payment of 
the input VAT.  

This should lead to alignment 
with the competitive conditions in 
other Member States of the 
European Union in which it has 
already been possible for some 
time to offset import VAT directly 
against input VAT credits.   

The point in time of application 
will be announced separately in 
a BMF guidance, as soon as it 
has been determined by when 
the technical IT requirements 
can be put in place. 

Please note: 
The changes to VAT rates 
present companies with a range 
of challenges to be overcome at 
very short notice. Besides the 
substantive legal questions, 
companies must pay particular 
attention to system-based and 
procedural adjustments. In order 
to appropriately reflect the 
temporary reduction of VAT 
rates, it will be necessary, for 
example, to set up additional tax 
codes in accounting and ERP 
systems. Condition records, 
system-based invoice layouts 
and VAT reports in ERP systems 
will also need to be customized. 

From a procedural point of view, 
it is necessary to ensure that all 
departments of the company that 
are involved in tax 
determination, for example Sales 
or Purchasing, are informed, and 
that the changes are 
appropriately implemented in 
processes beyond the ERP 
system. 

 

 

Change to export certificates 
in the case of export sales  
Bundesrat, journal 193/20 of 5 
June 2020 

According to § 6 (4) sent. 2 
UStG, the BMF may – with the 
agreement of the Bundesrat 
(German Federal Council) – 
determine, by means of a 
regulatory ordinance, in cases of 
non-commercial travel, how the 
trader must provide 
documentary proof for exports in 
their personal luggage.   

Up to now, the German VAT 
Operating Regulation stipulates 
the paper-based document 
“Export and customer certificate 
for VAT purposes in the case of 
exports in non-commercial travel 
(§ 6 (3a) UStG)” for these 
exports as the sole proof of 
export (a so-called exportation 
receipt (AKZ)). The provision 
was expanded by the Fifth 
Ordinance for the Amendment of 
tax-related Ordinances to allow 
the trader to also use the IT-
based AKZ created by the 
border customs office as proof of 
export. The amendment entered 
into effect on the tax following 
the announcement of the 
ordinance in the Federal Law 
Gazette. 

 

NEW FROM THE BFH 

Retroactive effect of invoice 
corrections 
BFH, ruling of 22 January 2020, 
XI R 10/17 

This German Federal Tax Court 
(BFH) ruling concerns the 
retroactive effect of invoice 
corrections. In particular, the 
BFH concluded that the 
cancelation of an invoice along 
with the creation of a new 
invoice as a replacement can 
also have a retroactive effect. 

https://www.bundesfinanzministerium.de/Content/DE/Downloads/BMF_Schreiben/Steuerarten/Umsatzsteuer/2020-06-12-befristete-Senkung-umsatzsteuer-juli-2020.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=3
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The case 
Two companies, A and B, each 
invoiced a GmbH in 2007 for 
services rendered, and showed 
VAT on the invoices. The GmbH 
claimed the VAT shown as input 
VAT. The tax authorities held an 
opposing view that the services 
in question were construction 
services, for which the reverse 
charge procedure (§ 13b (2) 
UStG) must be used, meaning 
that the GmbH was not entitled 
to a deduction of input VAT.  

In 2012, A issued a credit note to 
the GmbH for the invoice from 
2007 and, on the same day, 
issued it an invoice with no VAT, 
referring to § 13b UStG. B also 
corrected its invoice accordingly. 
On the basis of this, the GmbH 
received the VAT originally 
shown in the invoices back from 
A and B. The reserved right to 
review was only later lifted.  

It is disputed whether the GmbH 
had incorrectly claimed an input 
VAT deduction in 2007 and must 
pay interest on arrears in 
accordance with § 233a German 
Tax Code. The Lower Tax Court 
allowed the GmbH’s action. To 
the extent the action was 
brought due to the assessment 
of interest, the Lower Tax Court 
rejected it as inadmissible on the 
grounds of mootness. The Lower 
Tax Court held the view that the 
supplies in question were not 
construction services. The 
original invoices were correct; 
they were not retroactively 
replaced by the corrected 
invoices. 

Ruling 
The tax authorities’ appeal was 
justified. The input VAT 
deduction in 2007 was 
prevented by the corrected 
invoices in 2012.  

The original invoices in 2007 
clearly show VAT. The GmbH, in 
the Lower Tax Court’s view, is 

also entitled to the deduction of 
input VAT as the VAT was 
legally owed. The BFH does not 
address if it could go along with 
this, as the invoices from 2012, 
which must be viewed as 
corrected invoices in line with 
Art. 219 of the VAT Directive, 
have a retroactive effect on the 
year under dispute, 2007.  

According to the Court of Justice 
of the European Union (CJEU) 
ruling of 15 September 2016 ‒ 
case C-518/14 ‒ Senatex ‒, 
invoices that have missing or 
incorrect details, may be 
corrected with retroactive effect 
to the time the invoice was first 
issued. This retroactive effect 
applies regardless of whether 
the correction is to the 
advantage or disadvantage of 
the taxpayer. This at least 
applies if the invoice contains 
information on the issuer of the 
invoice, the recipient of the 
supply, the description of the 
supply, the fee, and separately 
listed VAT. 

In this respect, the CJEU ruled 
that a correction can take place 
in that the issuer of the invoice 
cancels the original invoice and 
reissues the invoice (see CJEU 
ruling of 15 July 2010 ‒ case C-
368/09 ‒ Pannon Gep Centrum). 
Furthermore, a prerequisite for 
the correction of invoices is that 
the corrected document makes 
reference to the invoice to be 
corrected. This generally occurs 
by showing the sequential 
number of the original invoice. 
The correcting document must at 
least show a specific and clear 
reference to the corrected 
invoice (see Art. 219 of the VAT 
Directive). This can be in an 
accompanying document to the 
correcting invoice, such that this 
accompanying document, 
together with the attached new 
invoice, can be considered to be 
the correcting document.  

In the case under dispute, the 
BFH leaves open the question of 
whether the original invoices 
were objectively inaccurate in 
line with § 31 (5) UStDV, as 
none of the parties to the 
contract wanted to hold onto the 
originally issued invoices, which 
appeared to indicate that internal 
reservations were insignificant. 
The original invoices were 
voided with all the attendant 
consequences and the GmbH 
received a refund from the 
suppliers of the input VAT paid. 
All parties wanted to 
retroactively remove the 
consequences arising from the 
original invoices.   

Please note: 
In its guidance of 15 October 
2018, the BMF published the 
draft of a BMF guidance on the 
retroactive effect of invoice 
corrections to the time of the 
original issuance of the invoice. 
If the previous invoice is 
explicitly cancelled, annulled or 
replaced for the recipient of the 
supply, such that it loses it effect 
as an invoice, according the 
BMF draft guidance there is 
essentially no invoice correction, 
but rather the first-time issuance 
of a new invoice. It remains to be 
seen if the tax authorities will 
amend its planned BMF 
guidance in regard to this point, 
in order to take the differing BFH 
case law into account. 

 

Supermarket discount model 
“membership” subject to 
standard VAT rate  
BFH, ruling of 18 December 
2019, XI R 21/18 

The granting for a consideration 
of the right to buy goods at a 
reduced price (in the form of a 
“membership”) constitutes an 
independent supply for VAT 
purposes and is not merely an 
ancillary supply to the later 
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purchase of goods. Even if the 
supermarket sells goods that are 
subject to the standard VAT rate 
(19 per cent) as well as the 
reduced VAT rate (7 per cent), 
the standard VAT rate must be 
applied to the membership fee, 
according to the BFH. 

The case 
In 2010, a GmbH, along with its 
affiliate companies, each 
operated organic supermarkets 
in different locations in X, under 
a common umbrella brand (B). 

Customers could shop in these 
markets at the normal price, 
however it was also possible to 
shop for reduced prices in all 
markets belonging to B Group as 
a “member”, with no limits on the 
amount. In addition, B Group 
used the fact that “members” 
received discounts of between 
3% and 20% at certain partners 
to advertise. The customer paid 
a one-time deposit (approx. EUR 
50) for the “membership” (it was 
intended that they receive this 
back upon terminating the 
“membership”), and a monthly 
fixed membership fee 
(depending on income and 
family status between approx. 10 
EUR and approx. 20 EUR). The 
members received a 
personalized membership card. 
It was possible to apply to make 
a membership dormant (e.g. 
while away on holidays) and 
receive a refund of the monthly 
fee for the time in question in the 
form of a voucher for goods. The 
“acceptance agreement”, which 
set out the conditions for the 
deposit and the monthly 
payments, was concluded 
between the customer and one 
of the B Group companies.  

The GmbH assumed that the 
membership fee was a payment 
for the later sales of goods. The 
granting of the right to a discount 
must be viewed as a necessary 
interim step in the sale of goods 

and is thus an ancillary supply. 
As more than 81% of the 
discounted supplies of goods 
were subject to the reduced VAT 
rate (e.g. for sales of groceries), 
the GmbH divided the 
membership fee accordingly 
using the two VAT rates. The tax 
authorities and the Lower Tax 
Court, on the contrary, assumed 
that, as an independent supply, 
the right to a discount granted is 
subject to the standard VAT rate 
in full.  

Ruling 
This view was confirmed by the 
BFH. It is also in lines with 
newer CJEU case law (e.g. 
ruling of 5 July 2018 – case  
C-544/16 – Marcandi). 
According to this case, issuing 
“credit points”, which granted the 
right to participate in auctions, 
and the supply of items, is 
neither a single complex supply 
nor an ancillary supply in 
proportion to one another. 

With the right to discounted 
purchases, the customer 
receives an economic advantage 
(supply) from the trader who 
sells this right, as they now have 
access to the use of supplies of 
goods at a reduced price. In 
particular, the right constitutes 
not merely the provision of a 
“credit note” or “points”, which 
serve as the type of payment for 
purchasing other supplies, such 
as credit notes with a 
quantifiable value, as the 
membership fee paid is not used 
as a credit for a later purchase of 
goods.  

While the sales of goods were 
subject to either the reduced, in 
accordance with § 12 (2) no. 1 
UStG, or in accordance with  
§ 12 (1) UStG, the standard rate 
of VAT, the granting of a 
“membership” in the form 
existing in this case is subject in 
full to the standard VAT rate in 
accordance with § 12 (1) UStG, 

as the facts of a case for a 
reduced rate are not fulfilled.  

Please note: 
In its press release, the BFH 
explicitly noted that it was not 
making a statement on the VAT 
assessment of other discount 
models, in which for example, 
the membership fee depends on 
the customer’s revenue or is 
offset against the purchase price 
of goods. The BFH also did not 
need to rule if the case would 
have been judged differently if 
the discount had only applied to 
goods which were subject to the 
reduced VAT rate of 7 per cent. 

Whether the plaintiff is able to 
successfully pursue their 
submission on the grounds of 
fairness, did not need to be 
decided by the BFH in the 
appeal proceedings at hand. 

 

Small businesses abroad 
BFH, ruling of 12 December 
2019, V R 3/19  

The BFH has clarified that the 
small business provisions of  
§ 19 UStG are restricted to those 
traders located in Germany. 

The case 
The plaintiff in this case is an 
Italian citizen. In the years under 
dispute, 2013 and 2014, she 
lived in Italy. In accordance with 
§§ 1030 ff. German Civil Code 
(BGB), the plaintiff is entitled to 
the usufruct, and therefore rights 
in rem, for an apartment in 
Germany which belonged to her 
father. As a result of the 
usufruct, the plaintiff was entitled 
to benefit from the use of the 
object. As the usufructary, the 
plaintiff was also entitled to 
possess the object. The plaintiff 
rented out the apartment for 
short periods using internet 
portals.  
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It is disputed whether the plaintiff 
is entitled to make use of the 
small business provision (§ 19 
UStG) so that no VAT is raised 
on her rentals liable to tax. The 
plaintiff argued that the handover 
of keys, as well as the cleaning, 
was carried out by freelance 
staff in Germany. When she was 
in Germany, she personally dealt 
with administrative and 
maintenance tasks. Based on 
CJEU and BFH case law, a fixed 
establishment exists. 
Conversely, in the tax 
authorities’ view, there was 
neither residency nor a branch 
office in Germany.   

Ruling 
The BFH rejected the use of the 
small business provisions in line 
with § 19 UStG. From a Union 
law point of view, this is based 
on Art. 282 ff. of the VAT 
Directive. Taking the CJEU 
ruling of 26 October 26.10.2010 
‒ C-97/09 ‒ Schmelz ‒ into 
consideration, the BFH 
concludes that the small 
business provision is limited to 
traders that are residents in the 
Member State in which the 
supply is provided. Furthermore, 
the renting out of an apartment 
is in any case not considered to 
be a reason for the 
establishment of either residency 
or a permanent office for the 
purposes of the small business 
provision. This means that it is 
as irrelevant for the further 
consideration of the plaintiff on 
branch offices or fixed 
establishments, as it is for the 
definition in § 13b (7) UStG on 
traders resident abroad. 
Therefore the plaintiff, who was 
resident in Italy in the years 
under dispute, can not avail of 
the small business provisions for 
her transactions subject to VAT 
in Germany.  

Please note: 
The VAT Application Decree 
(UStAE) contains – in Sections 

19.1 to 19.5 – no statements on 
traders resident in Germany. In 
the case at hand, as a result of 
the abovementioned CJEU 
ruling Schmelz on the small 
business provision, the BFH 
denied recourse to Section 
13b.11 UStAE, according to 
which traders that own real 
estate located in Germany and 
rent it out subject to VAT, should 
also be considered to be 
resident in Germany in this 
respect. 

 

NEW FROM THE BMF 

Extension of safe harbor 
provision – zero-rated cross-
border transports 
BMF, guidance of 2 June 2020 – 
III C 3 – S 7156/19/10002 :001 

In accordance with § 4 no. 3(a) 
UStG, cross-border transports of 
goods, which relate to items for 
import and export, are zero-rated 
under the conditions set out 
therein. This provision is based 
on Art. 146 (1) (e) of the VAT 
Directive. 

In its ruling of 29 June 2017 – 
case C-288/16 – L.C. – the 
CJEU ruled that the zero-rating 
contained in Art. 146 (1) (e) of 
the VAT Directive does not apply 
to the transport of items to a 
non-EU country, if the supplies 
in question are not provided to 
the sender or the recipient of 
these items. The zero-rating on 
transported supplies in the 
course of cross-border transport 
of goods in line with the German 
VAT Law can, accordingly, only 
be granted if the freight carrier 
provides this transport directly to 
the sender or the recipient of the 
items.  

This does not comply with the 
tax authorities’ treatment up to 
now (see VAT Newsletter July 
2017). Therefore, the BMF 

guidance of 6 February 2020 
added the following restriction to 
Section 4.3.2 (4) UStAE: “The 
zero-rating essentially only 
comes into question for the 
supply of the main freight carrier, 
but not for the supply of the sub-
carrier, as the sub-carrier does 
not provide the transport service 
directly to the sender or the 
recipient of the items, but rather 
to the main freight carrier (cf. 
CJEU ruling of 29 June 2017 – 
case C-288/16 ‒ L.C.).” Section 
4.3. (8) UStAE was also 
amended in this respect.  

The principles of the BMF 
guidance must be applied to all 
open cases.  

For transactions carried out 
before 1 January 2021 (§ 4 no. 3 
(a) UStG), however, no objection 
will be raised if the legal position 
up to now regarding Section 
4.3.2 (4) UStAE is applied. The 
BMF guidance of 2 June 2020 
therefore extends the original 
safe harbor provision of the BMF 
guidance of 6 February 2020 by 
six months. 

 

NEW FROM THE BZST 

Input VAT refund applications 
for the year 2019 from 
companies located in non-EU 
countries 
BZSt website 

The Federal Central Tax Office 
(BZSt) released information on 
its website on 14 May 2020 on 
the simplification of refund 
applications from companies 
located in non-EU countries for 
the year 2019: 

According to the law, companies 
located in non-EU areas must 
apply to the BZSt for the refund 
of input VAT amounts for the 
calendar year 2019 by 30 June 
2020. By this deadline, the 

https://assets.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/de/pdf/Themen/2017/vat-newsletter-july-2017-kpmg-en.pdf
https://assets.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/de/pdf/Themen/2017/vat-newsletter-july-2017-kpmg-en.pdf
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following must have been 
received at the BZSt: the 
electronically submitted 
application for an input VAT 
refund (using the BZSt online 
portal) and the originals of the 
invoices and import documents 
required. 

In order to soften the economic 
consequences of the COVID-19 
pandemic, in cases in which 
traders or their authorized 
representative cannot submit 
their applications for 2019 by 30 
June 2020, the following applies: 
traders must submit the 
application for an input VAT 
refund, and the documents 
which must be provided in the 
original, as soon as possible and 
give a short explanation as to 
why they were unable to meet 
the application deadline.  

If companies submit their 
application such that it is not 
received by the BZSt until after 
30 September 2020, they must 
submit the application for an 
input VAT refund, and the 
documents which must be 
provided in the original, as soon 
as possible and at the latest 
within a month of the elimination 
of the circumstance which 
prevented them from making 
their submission and must – 
similarly within one month of that 
hindrance being eliminated – 
submit a meaningful explanation 
as to why they were unable to 
comply with the deadline for 
application. 

Please note: 
The Federal Central Tax Office 
does not give any examples of 
sufficient reasons for submitting 
the application for a refund after 
30 June 2020. The different 
requirements for applications up 
to the 30 September 2020 
(“short explanation”) and after 30 
September 2020 (“meaningful 
explanation”) potentially indicate 
that applications for refunds 

received by 30 September 2020 
shall be treated very tolerantly. 
At the same time, it may be the 
case that individual decisions will 
be made on a discretionary 
basis.  

 

NEWS IN CUSTOMS LAW 

The United Kingdom 
publishes the new customs 
tariff system, the UK Global 
Tariff (UKGT) and the draft of 
an agreement with the EU 
British government website  

On 19 May 2020, the competent 
ministry for international trade, 
HM Revenue & Customs 
(HMRC), published the new 
customs tariff system, the UK 
Global Tariff (UKGT). This will 
come into effect following the 
expiration of the Brexit transition 
period on 1 January 2021 (see 
link to the official 
announcement). This means that 
the United Kingdom has set 
down the customs rates which 
will generally apply for the import 
of goods to the United Kingdom. 

The new customs tariff system 
was tailored to the needs of the 
British economy and is intended 
to, among other things, make the 
import of goods from non-UK 
countries more simple and less 
expensive by eliminating barriers 
to trade. On average, it sets 
down lower customs rates 
compared to the common 
external tariff of the European 
Union.  

To facilitate cross-border trade, 
among other things certain 
additional codes relevant in the 
EU were abolished. This means 
that altogether 6,000 customs 
tariff items could be rationalized, 
and 13,000 tariff variations 
suspended, which should result 
in a lower administrative burden 

and thus a lower associated cost 
for companies.  

The switch to the UKGT should 
enable 60 per cent of cross-
border trade to take place 
without customs duties being 
levied.   

Among other things, this also 
affects customs exemptions on 
products which are necessary 
for industrial production in the 
UK, products involved in 
renewable energy, as well as a 
multitude of medical products.  

On the other hand, in particular 
in the agricultural, automotive, 
and fishing industries, customs 
duties shall continue to be 
levied, in order to protect British 
companies. Moreover, a 
customs rate of 10 per cent will 
remain for motor vehicles. 

In general, the customs rates 
mentioned in the UKGT will 
apply for all imports of goods 
from non-UK countries after the 
end of the existing transition 
period. This also affects the 
import of goods from the EU, to 
the extent that no free trade 
agreement has been concluded 
by the end of 2020 between the 
EU and the United Kingdom and 
entered into effect. 

Even in the case of a trade 
agreement between the EU and 
the United Kingdom, potential 
customs duties on products in 
the industries to be protected 
(for example, the automotive 
industry) could remain in 
existence. In this respect, we 
must await the further 
negotiations on a future trade 
deal, which should also regulate 
the preferential procedures 
between the two parties.  

In this respect, a British 
negotiating team proposal for the 
free trade agreement between 
the United Kingdom and the EU 

https://hub.kpmg.de/e2t/tc/VX7s_G4C-Jp5W5h81qG7Xd0RjW1CR28949yxx6N5QLhTp3p_9rV1-WJV7CgG_SW8R6zzD1N7P8SW6v0cRS10Z6kpW8ly3KC7V0sZ2W2H9CNk4R7-VNW2k8Bkp6VrhnqW1hL1fL3THv-1W5VhpZC5_zH-TW3_2V4K1-nY5SW8xB4tY4fcgSxN2-P8khGKjfWW7S9cYH86l0WDW6kbfRh5n-HszV16mxM5mtLJvN37f43CzK8XTW8R7w679k_dFvW5Q0d9k76LMNnW8-kcRH8FTv8qW3wrwKq44gJy_W6QGv503z55YlW5KCtmL6mz1wxW5wfKPL41PjHPW10ctXh56jxTnW7gzwxg5kB1B0N1cgjc-KBSphW2zDmsf7tNt6wVQCvKX5pgxN03fJf1
https://hub.kpmg.de/e2t/tc/VX7s_G4C-Jp5W5h81qG7Xd0RjW1CR28949yxx6N5QLhTp3p_9rV1-WJV7CgG_SW8R6zzD1N7P8SW6v0cRS10Z6kpW8ly3KC7V0sZ2W2H9CNk4R7-VNW2k8Bkp6VrhnqW1hL1fL3THv-1W5VhpZC5_zH-TW3_2V4K1-nY5SW8xB4tY4fcgSxN2-P8khGKjfWW7S9cYH86l0WDW6kbfRh5n-HszV16mxM5mtLJvN37f43CzK8XTW8R7w679k_dFvW5Q0d9k76LMNnW8-kcRH8FTv8qW3wrwKq44gJy_W6QGv503z55YlW5KCtmL6mz1wxW5wfKPL41PjHPW10ctXh56jxTnW7gzwxg5kB1B0N1cgjc-KBSphW2zDmsf7tNt6wVQCvKX5pgxN03fJf1
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was published on 19 May 2020, 
along with 12 additional 
documents referring to it. You 
can find all of these documents 
here.  

The drafts include, among other 
things, details on simplified 
customs processes as well as 
the mutual recognition of a 
company’s AEO status. In 
addition, customs brokers should 
not be absolutely necessary in 
order to carry out import/export 
formalities. The United Kingdom 
would like to distance itself from 
the internal market regulations 
while still maintaining seamless 
trade with the EU.  

The extent to which the drafts 
will stay in place over the course 
of the negotiations between the 
parties to the agreement 
remains to be seen.   

As the new customs tariff 
system, as presented, will 
already come into effect on 1 
January 2021 – regardless of 
whether a free trade agreement 
has been agreed by then 
between the United Kingdom 
and the EU – it is important that 
companies already familiarize 
themselves with the customs 
rates that will apply then, and 
analyze the impacts on their 
trade flows. 

Please note: 
KPMG has developed a Brexit 
Quick Check, which, on the 
basis of Intrastat data, qualifies 
the expected additional costs 
and thus offers the best possible 
preparation for the new customs 
tariff system. You can find 
further information at the 
following link.  

This article is an extract from 
KPMG’s Trade & Customs 
News. The Trade & Customs 
News contain current topics and 
issues in the legal areas of 
customs and foreign trade law 

as well as electricity and energy 
tax law. If you would like to 
receive this news automatically, 
you can subscribe at the 
following link. 

 

IN BRIEF 

On the input VAT deduction of 
a holding in the case of a 
putative service commission 
BFH, ruling of 12 February 2020 
– XI R 24/18 

This case concerns a dispute as 
to whether a holding company in 
particular is entitled to deduct 
input VAT arising on tax advisory 
services relating to the 
structuring of an investment 
vehicle in the form of a closed-
end fund. This depends in large 
part on whether it has provided 
sales subject to VAT, in 
particular to its subsidiary. 
According to the BFH, in relation 
to the subsidiary, the Lower Tax 
Court incorrectly assumed the 
commission of services by the 
holding. Apart from that, there is 
a lack of adequate findings from 
the Lower Tax Court relevant to 
the question of whether the 
holding provided other outputs to 
the subsidiary not subject to 
VAT, or only shareholder 
contributions not subject to VAT. 
The BFH therefore referred the 
case back to the Lower Tax 
Court. 

In order to justify the trading 
status of a holding company, its 
taxable outgoing supplies to its 
subsidiaries may generally not 
show any particular quality, for 
example in line with adopting 
administrative tasks. In addition, 
it is sufficient if such supplies are 
intended to take place in the 
future and this intention can be 
proven using objective 
indications.  

A commercial activity can 
ultimately also exist by means of 
a service commission in line with 
§ 3 (11) UStG with regard to a 
subsidiary. A service 
commissioner differs from a 
proprietary trader by trading for 
the account of others. This must 
be evaluated on the basis of the 
internal relationship between the 
client and the intermediary. The 
business supplier is active in the 
interests of others. In this 
respect it is irrelevant that they 
also pursue their own purposes. 
In accordance with § 667 
German Civil Code and § 384 
(2) German Commercial Code 
they must undertake to return to 
their client that what they obtain 
from carrying out the contract. 
The economic consequences of 
the supply obtained should only 
affect the client in the case of the 
contractor trading for the 
account of another in 
accordance with the legal 
agreement. Thus, the contractor 
(in the internal relationship) does 
not take on the business risk, as 
they, for example, are entitled to 
a commission and 
reimbursement of expenses (in 
the third-party relationship). 

Against this backdrop, the BFH 
denied the existence of a service 
commission. The previous 
instance had comprehensive 
advisory services as a unified 
overall supply, but did not qualify 
the partial supplies. Against the 
backdrop of the advisory 
services being partially for the 
benefit of the holding itself, an 
assessment as a service 
commission is not consistent. 
Because, according to the BFH, 
the assumption of the provision 
of a commission only in relation 
to parts of an overall 
economically inseparable supply 
must be considered to be 
contradictory. Thus, it disagrees 
with the nature of the 
commission being a principal 
engaging a commission agent to 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/our-approach-to-the-future-relationship-with-the-eu
https://hub.kpmg.de/e2t/tc/VX7s_G4C-Jp5W5h81qG7Xd0RjW1CR28949yxx6N5QLhT53p_97V1-WJV7CgNctVtKHpT1ZVGKZV49RKH8vJzkTW7ZsNGf789zSTW4K2_vl3LzJCqW6Q9BqP59YX_WW4Fs69Q8z2nS2W61GBT27Gt4JrW1MnpVX4wkTZrW4fGS3D1StdgDW39_J7D8cMggbW29VhPf5g17RQW7cZ9Bs8375dTMmThRFD5hHGW9dwnJJ3BPfrkW28P7Tm24TgGnW6sDkZ54DnTzgW4q9YvS9jc0CWN4xCM_z3JG2KW7PJvkX2J6H-LW4HLJX-31nWGMW3tWbQL4mjz2BW516jc053sQN6W5XF9py807P2dW3GBYhP3BYZDq3n6z1
https://home.kpmg/de/de/home/media/newsletter-abonnieren/abo-kpmg-trade-customs-news.html
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obtain services on its account, 
the recipient of which is 
supposed to be the commission 
agent itself. The same applies to 
the extent the subsidiaries (or 
sub-subsidiaries) allow advisory 
services to be obtained for an 
overall concept that only impacts 
them in part. 
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